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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the  meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Town Council offices, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Eighteenth of January 2010
Members Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr M R Allen




Cllr Miss V Ash*   ** (Mayor)
llr J J Ayres*




Cllr R E Coombs*
Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr R A Farnham
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr Mrs S Groves
Cllr P J Fleming*



Cllr Mrs V A Howard*
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*
Cllr M J Teare*
Cllr V C Whitlock*




*
Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** 
Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

10/1.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Corke (A/L); Cllr Foster (P); Cllr Halse (A/L); Cllr McGuire (P)
10/2.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Howard – Twinning Association (P); A35 (P)
Cllr Morgan – A35 (P)

Cllr Farnham – Dowell Street (P)

Cllr Ash – Development Trust Trustee (P)

10/3.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 14 December 2009
The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.
10/4.
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo submitted the crime figures for the past month which showed 46 recordable offences against 73 in the same period last year. He informed Members that there had been a 10.9% decrease in crime in Honiton over the past year, the only increase relating to drug offences (44% increase).
The police were continuing to talk with residents via the PACT scheme, which gave them insight into local concerns. They were continuing the Road Safe and Safe Nights Out campaigns and there was also an emphasis on anti-social driving. 
With regard to the recent arrests concerning drugs offences, PC Atyeo advised that specific addresses were being targeted and that they were working closely with local landlords. The drugs problem was felt to be far less than any equivalent sized town in the area and the increase in crime relating to drugs reflected the success the police have had in this connection.

Both Christmas and New Year had been relatively quiet, the main problem being ice.

In response to a query from Cllr Farnham, PC Atyeo asked for details of the reported damage to a car in Lace Walk so that he could follow this up.

In response to a query from Cllr Morgan, PC Atyeo confirmed that recent police presence in Kings Road had been connected with drugs enquiries relating to cars travelling through the town. He confirmed that reassurance cards were usually sent to neighbours in such circumstances.

In response to a query from Cllr Ash, PC Atyeo would look into an incidence of use of a shotgun in an area used by the public once Cllr Ash had supplied him with the details. 

Cllr Ash thanked the police for all their work in the town and the care officers took to ensure that residents were safe.
PC Atyeo introduced Inspector Antonia Weeks who reported that East Devon had a low and decreasing level of crime. This allowed the police to focus on quality of life issues such as anti-social behaviour and she asked Councillors to continue to encourage residents to inform the police of their concerns at all times. Inspector Weeks invited Members to contact her direct at any time should they wish and offered to come to Town Council meetings as required in addition to PC Atyeo’s ongoing attendance.
10/5.
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Diviani advised that he sat on the Environment, Economy and Scrutiny committee at County and had tabled a motion regarding the care of roads in recent weather. Consideration was being given to returning to a system of local works being done by local people. It was hoped to have a new scheme in place before next winter. 
Cllr Diviani also reported that budgets were under consideration at both District and County level and in both cases the councils were trying to ensure that front line services were not cut.

In response to a query from Cllr Allen, Cllr Diviani agreed to check whether a crossing over Battishorne Way was a pre-condition of the planning permission for the nature reserve.

Cllr Farnham raised the issues of the money spent by the District Council on the removal of trees at Oaklea and the redesign of the Lace Walk car park. He asked Cllr Diviani to inform the Town Council at its next meeting what the costs had been.

Cllr Boom asked what would be the financial and service implications of East Devon officers being shared with other local authorities. Cllr Diviani replied that discussions were ongoing with South Somerset and Exeter Councils and such an arrangement should see a saving in salary costs. He assured Members that if it were proved not possible to cover the work, the arrangement would not happen. 
Cllr Allen declared a personal interest regarding South Somerset Council.

Cllr Coombs queried whether the proposals for the New Street/High Street junction could be subject to a public presentation. The Clerk advised that the Town Council had already advertised the proposals and was collating responses received.

Cllr Ash reminded Members that many changes were going on at the present time and these could not be discussed in a rush; some of the issues were being considered by Policy on Monday 25 January but this would be an ongoing discussion over the coming months with particular emphasis on the impact any changes may have on the Town Council.
Cllr  Diviani left the meeting

10/6.
To agree action to be taken to resolve traffic problems in Dowell Street
Cllr Farnham outlined the ongoing problems of traffic in Dowell Street, which he considered made it one of the most congested and dirty areas of the town. He felt that for many years little had been done to address the pollution and safety of this area and that the possibility of a community complex on Lace Walk would lead to even more traffic. He proposed that the Town Council write to Devon County Council to carry out a traffic survey prior to any planning application for the community complex and that the Town Council should also write to East Devon District Council regarding an environmental study. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan.
Cllr Ash outlined the process that would have to be taken in the event of any planning application and suggested that the Town Council should approach both the County and District but that this should not hold up any planning application for the community complex. She proposed an amended resolution that the Town Council should write to Devon County Council and East Devon District Council to carry out traffic and environmental surveys and that following such surveys the Town Council should consider options available to overcome the problems in Dowell Street, but that such surveys should not necessarily be started prior to submission of the planning application for the community complex. This was seconded by Cllr Teare and was CARRIED AS A SUBSTANTIVE MOTION. 

Cllr Howard left the meeting

10/7.
Public Question Time

None received.

10/8.
Mayor’s Announcements
The Mayor reminded Members of the importance of supporting the local businesses in the town at this time of recession and ongoing bad weather. 
The Deputy Mayor advised that he had met with Devon Link Up following their visit to the Council. He had agreed that the Honiton Link Up MP should attend Town Council meetings four times a year alongside the ward members, with a particular aim of exploring what Link Up could do for the town and vice versa. 

10/9.
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 December 2009 to 5 January 2010

East Devon District Council

1.
Council news round-up October/November/December 2009

2.
List of street collections for 2010

3.
The Knowledge Issue 31 including article on The Glen

Meetings

4.
Agenda and papers for Executive Board meeting 6 January including EDDC budget details

5.
Agenda and papers for Service Delivery and Performance Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting 13 January

6.
Agenda and papers for Development Management Committee meeting 12 January including recommendation on The Cedars

Others

7.
Notification of Senior Council for Devon conference and information fair 11 March

8.
Notification of Survey on Community Health Data being commissioned by the Association of Public Health Observatories and NHS Choices

9.
Best wishes for Christmas and the New Year from the Town Council in Gronau

Late Correspondence 5 to 18 January 2010
Devon County Council

a) Devon InTouch January 2010

East Devon District Council

b) The Knowledge Issue 32 including article on traditional high streets

c) Information on new waste and recycling scheme, including details of Honiton roadshow on 25 January

d) Notification of vacancy for Parish Council Member on Standards Committee

e) Note from Chief Executive copying discussion paper from DCLG on timings of a new unitary council (if established). Comments to be made by 3 February

f) Agenda and papers for Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 20 January

g) Agenda and papers for Overview/Scrutiny – Economy Committee 21 January

h) Agenda and papers for Housing Review Board 14 January

Others

i) Notice of intention to reduce speed limit on Kings Road to 30mph (consultation period to 11 February)

j) Correspondence from Zurich Insurance re snow clearing arrangements

k) Update message from Inspector Weeks, Rural East Devon Inspector

l) Minutes of Twinning Association meeting 27 November

m) East & Mid Devon Local Policing Area News Winter 2009

n) DAPC Newsletter January/February 2010

o) Response from South West Trains to Town Council’s letter regarding more frequent train service

p) Guide to using Devon Home Choice

q) A30/A35 News Update November 2009 

r) Correspondence from residents regarding flooding problems in Hale Lane

s) Senior Council for Devon Newsletter January 2010

Cllr Groves declared a personal interest in South West Trains (item o) and Cllr Morgan declared a personal interest in Hale Lane (item r).

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item (d) and asked any Member interested in such a position to let her know. 

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item (e) and it was agreed to add this to the agenda for the Policy meeting on 25 January; the Clerk would circulate copies of the paper.

Cllr Farnham asked for information on the new waste and recycling scheme to be published in Talk of the Town. In addition the Clerk was instructed to invite the relevant EDDC officers to a meeting to discuss the details of the new scheme. 

Cllr Coombs referred to the issue raised by residents concerning flooding in Hale Lane (item r) and it was agreed that this should be discussed fully at the next Town Management Advisory Committee meeting.

Cllr Whitlock queried why no response had been received from the NHS Partnership Trust regarding The Bungalow; the Clerk advised that she had been contacted by the Trust but they had been unable to respond in time for the Town Council meeting – however, they had promised to submit a reply in time for the Policy meeting. 

10/10.
To approve a list of cheques raised in December 2009
THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques raised in December for £13387.45 at page 209.
10/11.
To note and approve income and expenditure for the third quarter of 2009
The Council noted the third quarter income and expenditure at page 210. The Clerk advised that, due to reduced income from both investments and street market, she estimated that the budget would end the financial year showing a loss of approximately £5,500.
10/12.
To agree dates for meetings in 2010-11
The Clerk was instructed to arrange a further meeting of the Town Management Advisory Committee in 2010; with this amendment the dates were agreed. The Clerk would re-circulate the amended list of dates.
10/13.
To receive a report of a meeting with the Development Trust

Cllr Ash advised that the arranged meeting had been cancelled due to the bad weather and this was currently being re-arranged. 

10/14.
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Morgan – Safety Partnership
Cllr Morgan reported that she had attended a meeting of the Safety Partnership and that there would be a meeting of the LAG in April. The Safety Partnership was continuing to work with local schools on issues such as the dangers of alcohol.
Cllr Morgan – Children’s Centre

Cllr Morgan reported that the Children’s Centre continued to do well but that there was a need for more volunteers for the homework club.

Cllr Casson – Street Market

Cllr Casson reported that the street market had been badly affected by poor weather throughout the year.

Cllr Casson – Allhallows

Cllr Casson advised that Allhallows Museum was organising a meeting for interested parties to take part in an event in Honiton to celebrate Armed Forces Day on 26 June. Unfortunately the planning meeting was on the same evening as the Policy meeting but the Clerk was instructed to advise Allhallows of the Town Council’s support and interest in such an event.
10/15.
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm

Copies of this document are available in large print on request

Signed Chair

14 February 2010

